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MEETING DECISION SESSION - EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR 
CHILDREN & YOUNG PEOPLE'S SERVICES 

DATE 20 JULY 2009 

PRESENT COUNCILLOR RUNCIMAN (EXECUTIVE MEMBER) 

  

 
7. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
Members were invited to declare at this point in the meeting any personal 
or prejudicial interests they might have in the business on the agenda.  
 
Councillor Douglas declared a personal non-prejudicial interest in agenda 
item 4 (School Meals) as the parent of a child who used the school meals 
service. 
 
 

8. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: That the minutes of the last meeting of the Executive Member 

for Children and Young People’s Services and Advisory 
Panel held on 9 June 2009 be approved and signed as a 
correct record. 

 
 

9. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION/OTHER SPEAKERS  
 
It was reported that there had been no registrations to speak at the 
meeting under the Council’s Public Participation Scheme.  
 
With the consent of the Executive Member, Councillor Douglas spoke on 
Agenda Item 4 (School Meals).  Councillor Douglas stated that, on behalf 
of parents in the City of York she urged that the price of school meals not 
be increased.  She drew attention to the effects of the recession on 
families and stated that she believed that an increase in school meal prices 
would result in more children taking a packed lunch to school or buying 
food from takeaways.  This would impact on the targets that had been set 
in respect of Healthy Eating and Childhood Obesity.  She urged that 
Option 2 in the report be approved.  Councillor Douglas stated that it was 
also important to find a way of helping families in receipt of working family 
tax credits.  The proposed increase in school meal prices would particularly 
impact on families with more than one child. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



10. SCHOOL MEALS  
 
The Executive Member received a report on School Meals and was 
requested to consider: 

• The school meals price to be charged from September 2009 
• The allocation of the School Lunch Grant. 

 
Officers stated that it was recognised that school meals were an important 
part of the school day and were keen to ensure that affordable, nutritious 
and high quality meals  were provided. 
 
In July 2007, the Schools Forum had been consulted on the school meals 
prices from September 2009.  The Executive Member was asked to 
confirm the uplift in school meal prices as agreed in July 2007, or to 
allocate the School Lunch Grant in such a way as to vary the agreed uplift 
in school meal prices given alternative calls on this grant funding. 
 
The Executive Member gave consideration to the following options: 
 

• Option 1 (freezing the selling price) would require most of the grant 
to be used to subsidise the contract in 2009/10, leaving very little 
funding for other initiatives/equipment 

• Option 2 (a 5p (2.4%) increase in the selling price), would leave a 
significant amount available for equipment, but leaves no carry 
forward into 2010/11 

• Option 3 (a 10p (4.9%) increase in the selling price), would leave a 
target amount for equipment, and leaves a small carry-forward into 
2010/11 

• Option 4 (a 15p (7.3%) increase in the selling price to the price set 
out in the last Schools Forum report), would leave an amount for 
equipment, and leave a significant carry-forward into 2010/11. 

 
The Executive Member questioned officers on the proposed price increase. 
The questions raised and officer responses are attached at Annex 1 to the 
minutes.  
 
The Executive Member expressed concern at the situation that would be 
faced when the School Lunch Grant came to an end. She stated that she 
was also mindful of the difficulties that families were facing because of the 
recession and urged that everything possible be done to promote the take-
up of free school meals. 
 
RESOLVED: (i) That the Executive Member approves option 3 (a 

selling price of £2.15 per primary meal) and the grant 
be used to fund one off initiatives in accordance with 
the criteria shown in paragraph 13 of the report 
including: 
• The contingency required to fund the shortfall 

between the contract price and the cost of 
providing school meals if take up is lower than that 
predicted, approximately £20k. 



• To fund the introduction of dishwashers in all 
schools (whether in the catering contract or not) 
that do not have them (19) as these save on staff 
time, water and energy consumption, 
approximately £160k. 

• Other one off initiatives at the request of schools or 
arising out of work with the School Food Trust 
leaving a modest carry forward for 2010/11. 

 
(ii) That officers be requested to prepare a report on the 

implications of providing assistance to families in 
receipt of working tax credits when future school meal 
prices are set. 

 
(iii) That officers continue to work with schools to promote 

the take-up of meals and to ensure that who are 
eligible are aware of their entitlement to Free School 
Meals.  

 
REASONS: (i) To allow for the purchase of equipment to 

improve the working conditions and efficiency of 
staff and to enable a lower than anticipated 
selling price increase (10p instead of 15p). 
 

(ii) To promote the take-up of school meals. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Councillor C Runciman, Executive Member 
[The meeting started at 4.00 pm and finished at 4.20 pm]. 
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APPENDIX 1 

 
Executive Member for Children and Young People’s Services  
Questions to Officers on School Meals Prices and Officer Response 
 
Why have prices increased? 
 
The contract is provided by North Yorkshire County Catering (NYCC) to the 
majority of schools in York. Prices reflect the impact of Job Evaluation in NYCC, 
improvements in the nutritional value of foods used in the meals and the level of 
take-up in schools.   
 
The average cost of providing each primary meal within the contract is £2.30, the 
proposed selling price is £2.15.  Each meal therefore has a subsidy of 15p which 
is met from the DCSF School Lunch Grant. 
 
Why are other authorities’ school meal prices significantly lower than those 
in the City of York? 
 
The selling price of a school meal is rarely the same as the cost of producing it as 
many authorities have historically chosen to subsidise the selling price of school 
meals. These subsidies have usually come from within the education budget, 
reducing the amount of resource that can be distributed to schools through the 
school funding formula.   
 
In York, since unitary status, the preferred position has been to see the cost of 
school meals met by income rather than diverting resources away from educating 
pupils. The exception to this is the cost of Free School Meals which are met by 
individual schools from their delegated budgets and which include an allowance 
for Free School Meals.   
 
In recent years the costs of providing meals have risen due to the improved meal 
quality and some limited subsidy has been provided through the new DCSF 
School Meal/Lunches Grants 
 
What level of subsidy would be needed if the price of school meals were to 
be frozen? 
 
At the proposed selling price of £2.15 a subsidy of 15p per meal has been 
included at a cost of £239k met from the DCSF School Lunch Grant.   
 
In order to keep to the current price of £2.05 a subsidy of 25p per meal would be 
required. This equates to an additional subsidy of £129k taking the total subsidy 
to £368k for 2009/10 academic year and assuming existing take-up rates. 
 
What are the options for further subsidy and where could such a subsidy 
come from? 
 
The School Lunch Grant has been fully committed in supporting the proposed 
selling price of £2.15 under option 3.   
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As the Schools Budget (and school funding levels) have now been set to the end 
of 2010/11 there is little scope to fund any further subsidy from within the existing 
education budget. The only alternative for any further subsidy would have to be 
general fund resources. 
 
It is important to note that the School Lunch Grant is only guaranteed to the end 
of 2010/11 and subject to central government spending reviews beyond then. 
 
What are the benefits of using some of the grant to purchase equipment? 
 
We want to use some of the funding to purchase equipment such as 
dishwashers.  This would improve efficiency, improve working conditions for staff 
and save energy and water. 
 
Why is there a different price in North Yorkshire Council to that in York? 
 
The price differential reflects the lower level of average take-up for York schools 
compared to North Yorkshire schools. This means that in York there are fewer 
meals over which management overhead costs can be spread.  
 
The School Food Trust (SFT) survey 2008 showed primary take-up at 31.1% in 
York and 42.4% in NYCC, as a consequence NYCC set a selling price of £2.00 
compared to £2.05 in York. York has worked extensively with the SFT to promote 
the take-up of school meals across the city. This encompasses a number of 
campaigns including discounted prices, free meal weeks and taster sessions.  
Historically there has been a 10% difference in take-up between the two 
authorities but as the same provider produces the meals it is likely that the 
difference is as a result of the location of schools in North Yorkshire and the lack 
of alternative options available in some of the villages. 
 
How can parents/carers apply for free school meals? 
What is the speed of processing an application for free school meals? 
 
Parents are encouraged to apply at the school or alternatively at Mill House.  The 
entitlement can be backdated so parents can be reimbursed for any meals paid 
following the date of entitlement. 
 
It is now possible for a parent to come into Mill House on a morning, have their 
application processed via the team immediately. If they are entitled, the Access 
team can ring the school and the child can receive a meal that day. 
 
Leaflets and application forms were tabled for information. 
 
Can parents or carers apply for free school meals on-line? 
 
They can obtain an application form from the Council’s internet site.  Some 
Authorities are piloting a scheme whereby applications can also be processed 
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on-line and this is something that the Access Team in York would welcome but it 
is not yet available. 
 
Are we doing everything possible to promote the take-up of school meals? 
 
Leaflets have been sent to all schools.  The catering company also includes an 
information pack for new school starters.  The uptake of free school meals is 
showing a slight increase month on month.   
 
The Shadow Executive Member has raised concerns regarding the 
implications of price increases on families in receipt of working tax credits, 
is there any way in which families in this position could receive some 
support in meeting the costs of school meals? 
 
We can look into this matter but this would not affect the current proposed prices. 
 
When were schools notified of the proposed increase in school meals 
price? 
 
They were notified on 3 July, following the meeting of the Schools Forum.  At that 
time it was proposed to increase the price to £2.15.   
 
Was there any representation following the announcement? 
 
No, none was received. 
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